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Agenda:   28  th   September 2016

Tollcross Community Council
Agenda 22nd February 2017

Tollcross Community Education Centre 117 Fountainbridge

1. Welcome & apologies – Additional Agenda items.

2. Declaration of interests.

3. Police matters – With local community officers.

4. Minutes DATE – Acceptance & Matters arising.

5. Local Matters.
Progress of Hustings meeting – LS
Health matters – CMc
Let There Be Light campaign – ML
Participation in Spring Fling – LS
Update on planning meeting organised by Leith Community Council

6. Councillors’ Comments & Questions.

7. Planning – PB.

8. Licensing – RC.

9. Reports in addition to those written.

10. AOCB

Next Meeting: 29th March 2017

Tollcross Community Centre.



Tollcross Community Council
Minutes of Meeting of Wednesday 25 January 2017 at 7pm

Tollcross Community Centre, 117 Fountainbridge

1. Welcome and Apologies – 

Present:  Andrew Brough (Chair),  Liz  Summerfield  (Secretary),  Paul  Beswick  (Treasurer);  Fiona Allen,
Richard  Allen,  Roger  Colkett,  Andy  Devenport,  Michael  Lister,  Katy  McGhee,  Chris  McGregor,  Ann
Wigglesworth. CEC Councillor: Cllr Andrew Burns. Police: PC Simon Wotton (Oxgangs). Members of the
public: David Liddle, Andreas Wilhelm, Anne Wimberley. Apologies: Iain Black; Cllrs Corbett, Key, Main,
Mowatt.

The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting, wished everyone a good Burns’ Night, and invited PC
Wotton to present his report. There were no additional agenda items tabled.

2. Declaration of interests – none

3. Police Matters – 

PC Wotton explained that following the introduction of the new policing model in September 2016,
negotiations about which officer or officers from the three police areas that converge in Tollcross should
attend the  TXCC  meetings  and that  it  was  likely  that  in  future  there  would  be  only  one  officer  in
attendance. He then spoke to the matter of crime figures for the Fountainbridge area for the previous
two months (circulated in hard-copy to the meeting).He noted that the figures for the period indicated a
relatively quiet few months and that this was to be welcomed. There had been a higher number of
assaults and alcohol-related crimes of violence over the Christmas season, but a reduction in drink-
driving offences compared to previous years; greater resources had been focussed in reducing anti-social
behaviour in the area and that since the end of last summer some of these problems had been dispersed
and that continuing efforts on a more community-focussed service were being made, particularly in
conjunction  with  Dunedin-Canmore  Housing  Association.  Cllr  Burns  said  that  the  extra  resources
committed to these problems has resulted in a huge difference being made in the area. PC Wotton
intimated that the first major review of the new policing model was to take place on 26 January 

There followed questions about the desirability for Police Scotland to send an officer or officers able to
report  on  crime  figures  for  the  whole  community  council  area,  but  it  was  pointed  out  that  with
upcoming ward changes, Tollcross would now belong to the City Centre ward and that this would pose
new reporting anomalies. There were also questions asked about damage to windscreen wipers of a car
parked at Lonsdale and an apparently abandoned, clamped car in Tarvit Street. 

The Secretary asked PC Wotton for advice on a personal issue, who took particulars from her and said
that he would report back to her.



4. Minutes and matters arising from meeting of 30 November 2016 –

a. Correction – 

Item 3. Police Matters –  The following sentence was to be added: ‘A member of the public made an
enquiry of the Police and of Ruth Davidson about the progress of an investigation into an alleged hate
crime, but neither the Police nor the MSP were in a position to assist.’

b. Matters arising –

Item 7. Councillors’ Comments – 

Cllr Mowat – Stair Lighting – Andrew Devenport related that he had contacted the CEC for information
about lighting. In response to his initial enquiry, he was provided with a Glasgow phone number for a
private facility service, and when later referred to the Legal Services Enquiry team of CEC, was told that
they were unable to provide him with any information.

ACTION – Andy  Devenport  to  email  Cllr  Burns  who will  follow this  up.  Andy  Devenport  to  then
circulate Cllr Burns’s reply to TXCC councillors.

Item 7. Councillors’ Comments – 

Cllr Main – Bins – there followed some discussion about contradictory old and new labels on bins and
whether items for recycling had to be separated, but it would appear that all recyclable waste (save
glass) can now be placed in new bins.

Cllr Main – Thornybauk – Ann Wigglesworth reported that the bins there had now been removed and
that she would email Cllr Main on behalf of TXCC to thank her for arranging this.

On the related matter of the condition of bins, Fiona Allen pointed out that a number bins had broken
pedals  and were  facing  out  the wrong way,  etc.  She offered  to  make  a  note  of  their  location  and
condition and would pass this information to Ann Wigglesworth for her to report this to Cllr Main.

ACTION – Fiona Allen and Ann Wigglesworth

5. Local matters –

Hustings – the Chair spoke to the matter of Hustings for the May Council elections and it was accepted
that this would be a welcome means of assisting the public to engage with prospective candidates for
seats in the new City Centre Ward. The date of Wednesday 12 April was suggested, as were various
possible venues – Edinburgh College of Art, Novotel, Central Hall, Lauriston Centre, Tollcross Community
Centre. Publicity was also discussed, it being important to publicise the event as widely as possible, via
Edinburgh  Evening  News,  Edinburgh  Reporter,  through  twitter  and  facebook  and  posters  displayed
locally.



6. Reports – 

a.  Health –  Chris McGregor spoke to the matter of the winding-up of the Edinburgh Health Forum,
paying tribute in particular to Heather Goodare and the amazing work that had been done by Heather
and other members of the EHF. Chris asked whether it was felt that TXCC should have a role to play in
the  matter  of  health  issues  in  the  area,  and  if  so  how  to  develop  this  responsibility  and  how  to
participate. There followed a discussion about various health-related matters that are of concern in the
area, e.g. air quality and pollution, alcohol and drug misuse; the existing network of health agencies, e.g.
Edinburgh Integrated Joint Board, Scottish Health Council; and the ways in which TXCC might contribute
to or participate in the work of these agencies. It  was suggested to find out how other Community
Councils,  Neighbourhood  Partnerships  and  EACC approach  health  issues  and  to  report  back  to  the
meeting.

ACTION – Chris McGregor to liaise with Andrew Brough

b. Tollcross Street Audit and Living Streets Edinburgh Group –

Michael Lister updated the meeting on the outcome of the Street Audit that had taken place in October
2015. The South-Central Neighbourhood Partnership Manager had responded in February 2016 to say
that some of the issues would be addressed though capital funding that had been identified for those
purposes. However, on the question of A-boards, there had been no progress. One CEC official reported
that ‘CEC were not minded to review their 2010 guidance, but as council transformation progresses and
as they move into the new localities operating model, the teams of road inspectors and environmental
wardens will make sure that the current guidance is being adhered to across the city.’

On the matter of A-boards, Cllr Burns suggested that if people were to contact the Council with their
concerns, they would be attended to.

c.  AirBNB  –  Liz  Summerfield  reported  that  she  had  been  unable  to  find  out  anything  about  CEC
regulations concerning this matter, and circulated an extract from the City of Amsterdam’s regulations.
Given the way in which AirBNBs are changing substantially the nature of the city centre, there followed a
discussion about the need for the Council to exercise its power to require AirBNB landlords to apply to
make their businesses into HMOs and to licence such businesses. On the related question of a ‘tourist
tax’, Cllr Burns noted that at present Councils in Scotland do not have powers to charge such a levy and
that legislation from the Scottish Parliament is required, and that there is all party support within the
CEC for this. Andrew Brough referred to a forthcoming meeting on the subject of ‘party flats’ and AirBNB
to be chaired by Andy Wightman MSP.

ACTION – Andrew Brough to write to Andy Wightman expressing our concerns about AirBNBs, and to
ask how community councils can engage with this matter and if a delegate from TXCC can be invited to
attend his group. (With copy to Ruth Davison MSP.)

d. German Village – Liz Summerfield spoke to the matter of the application for a ‘German Village’ beer
festival  to  take place in Princes’  St  Gardens West in May/June 2017. In addition to TXCC members’
concerns about running beer pipes through St Cuthbert’s graveyard, parking, the use of public space for
private profit and policing, she expressed unhappiness about the short period of 10 days for objections
to be submitted. Responses to the application were to have been submitted by 22 January, extended to
the following day, but in any event the feeling was that TXCC would not be in favour of this beer festival,
which is planned to take place on the first weekend in June.



7. Councillors’ Comments – 

Cllr Burns – in terms of local issues, Cllr Burns reported that the bulk of his correspondence continues to
be concerned with planning matters. He also spoke about the roadworks on Dundee Street and the
completion and anticipated opening of the new Boroughmuir School in August 2017. 

On city-wide matters, he intimated that the CEC would have its City Budget meeting on 9 February at
which the new Council Tax would be set. For properties in Bands A-D, the rise would be capped at 3%;
Band E would rise by 10%; F by 15%, G by 20%; and Band H by 25%. He reminded the meeting that this
additional revenue would be staying local and that monies raised from Council Tax accounts for between
18-19% of overall funding. In real terms, CEC would see a cut of 5.2% in its central grant.

Cllr Corbett – the Chair read the following report that Cllr Corbett had submitted in his absence and in
which he emphasised that he was happy to follow up any queries:

Fountainbridge – despite lots of planning activity, on the Fountainbridge brewery sites, they remain as
undeveloped brownfield sites. Over the next couple of weeks he plans to push further on the housing
model which has been put forward (the rents are far too high in the model at present); on the potential
community and social enterprise use of the area earmarked as cultural quarter; and on the delivery of
the district heating pledge. He added that he would want to ensure that there is a strong community
voice in that.

Stair lighting – this is a major concern, particularly over the winter months. In last year’s budget, the
Green group rejected the proposal to remove the maintenance service; instead, they proposed it stay
but be recharged. Since the service stopped in the summer they have floated the idea of a third party /
social enterprise provider. Meantime, he has been referring individual queries to specific information or
potential contractors, and would welcome feedback. 

Viewforth – he attended petitions committee this week to speak on the petition brought by parents at
the new Boroughmuir High School on the dangers posed by continuing to have a through road at the
bridge at Viewforth. As a result of the petition a report will now go to the March meeting of Transport
and Environment  Committee which  calls  for  the original  transport  assessment to  be  reviewed and,
specifically for impact on the wider area and any mitigations to be taken into account in looking at
options. He does not believe it is safe or wise for the bridge to be open to traffic when 1200 young
people are going along St Peters Place.

AirBnB and other short term holiday lets – he has submitted a motion to Economy Committee asking
for  a  thorough  assessment  of  the  scale  of  such  letting  in  the  city  along  with  impacts  such  as
displacement of permanent homes and amenity within stairs with high levels of short term lets AND
looking at what other cities do across Europe and options for regulation. He thinks this covers the kind of
questions  posed by  the note  in  the papers.  His  Green MSP colleague  Andy Wightman colleague is
hosting a round table on it at the Grassmarket Centre on 10 February.

Bin collections – the cluster of flats at 39-43 Gardner’s Crescent seems to be causing some difficulty for
the waste service over the last few months; so he has asked the Head of Waste to investigate further.



8. Planning – 

Paul Beswick reported on two major applications. On 16/05400/LBC, the proposed demolition of the
gate-house and walls and railed area at the old Royal Infirmary on Lauriston Place, he reported that
Historic Environment Scotland was required to give its permission for the demolition of listed buildings
and had already submitted a very substantial objection to this proposal.

On 17/00168/FUL, the application for 10-storey blocks of flats behind the old Infirmary, he suggested
that TXCC ought to object to the view from Lauriston Place being compromised.

ACTION – Paul Beswick

On the question of planning-related matters, Roger Colkett had attended a Planning Democracy meeting
at which Marion Williams of the Cockburn Association had spoken. He referred to the ‘Equal Rights of
Appeal’ which has been firmly ruled out by the Consultation panel on the reform of the Planning System.
(See January 2017 Newsletter of the Cockburn Society circulated at meeting.) Given that Paul Beswick on
behalf of TXCC has already submitted a major representation to the Consultation, it was felt appropriate
to register our concern about this decision.

ACTION  –  Roger  Colkett  to  submit  an  objection  about  the  removal  of  the  ERA  from  the
recommendations of the Consultation.

9. Licensing – 

Roger Colkett reported that Hooter’s Bar had submitted an application to vary its licence to extend the
hours during which amplified music can be played. Given the reduced amenity that will result for local
residents, he proposed to submit an objection.

ACTION – Roger Colkett 

10. Reports other than those written –

Ann Wigglesworth reported briefly on the matter of the future of the Tollcross Community Centre and
funding for the full-time post of Community Education worker which was likely to be axed. She said that
she would monitor the situation at the Centre and report back to the meeting when more information
became available.

11. AOCB – 

Richard Allen circulated copies of the Fountainbridge Canalside Initiative Winter 2016/17 Newsletter.
The AGM will take place in Monday 20 March 2017 at 6.30pm at King’s Church, Viewforth/Gilmore Place.
See www.fountainbridgeci.org.uk

The meeting closed at 8.57pm

Date of next meeting: Wednesday 22 February 2017 at 7pm
Tollcross Community Centre

http://www.fountainbridgeci.org.uk/


Reports & Correspondences:   DATE

List of reports

TCAN meeting with Ruth Davidson
Thursday 2nd February 2017, 18.30-19.30pm
Central Hall shop

Present: Pamela Lyall (TCAN), Ruth Davidson, MSP, Daniel Guild (RD’s PA), Colin???? 
(recorded the meeting.), Liz Summerfield (TXCC), Andy Devenport (TXCC),
two members of the public whose names etc. I didn’t get

Pamela introduced Ruth to the meeting, and invited her to speak about her priorities for 2017.

Ruth spent 5 minutes covering this, highlighting local issues including air quality, permeability of 
the ward to pedestrians, and also licensing issues which she was aware were a bone of 
contention between residents and proprietors. She is very conscious of her responsibilities as a 
constituency MSP as well as party leader in Holyrood.

Pamela then said she had some questions which had been sent by people who weren’t able to 
attend.

P - What is the difference between the Scottish Conservative and Unionist party and the 
Conservative party at Westminster?

RD – is in charge of how the party operates in Scotland, fundraising for the party, and the 
opposition’s response to devolved matters.

P – Local residents are unhappy about planning decisions relating to local developments. What 
will the Conservatives do to address their concerns?

RD – It’s important to provide different types of housing in central Edinburgh, including mixed 
developments (I wasn’t clear whether she meant function – commercial or residential – or what 
it cost to buy/rent there). Design of developments was another issue her party acknowledges as
important.

LS – commented that when she complains to Councillors in TXCC meetings about planning 
decisions that impact negatively on communities, councillors routinely blame Holyrood for ruling 
that development of any kind should be approved. This is creating ghettos of transients in 
formerly residential city-centre neighbourhoods.

RD – Local authorities have more  say over approval of developments than they are letting on to
electors. But she admitted that  Holyrood hasn’t caught up with modern uses of residential 
property.

Local man – landlords don’t register and there seems to be no mechanism to force them to do 
so and people letting properties through AirBnB don’t seem to be regulated at all. If the 
premises let through AirBnB are not someone’s main residence, surely these premises should 
be rated as commercial businesses, subject to registration, commercial council and income tax 
and registration as HMOs.



Reports & Correspondences:   DATE

LS – she had recently researched if there was any control of AirBnB and had found 
considerable information about countries from Iceland to India, but Edinburgh Council seems to 
have no system for regulating AirBnB.

AD – commented that he believed that AirBnB had been set up so that people could let out their
spare room (or their house when on holiday) rather than premises bought specifically for the 
purpose of letting through the AirBnB system.

RD – hopes that after May, Holyrood  (and councils) will be able to move on these issues.

P – had query about social exclusion

RD – need to assess demand for action, find out what’s going on in other areas, look for 
examples of good practise to formulate policy.

P – transport – what plans do the Scottish Conservatives have to tackle pollution and 
congestion?

RD – mentioned the carplus scheme which would see electric cars allowed in bus lanes

At this point, LS had to leave the meeting.

Notes – I found it hard to follow some of the discussion because the acoustic was poor and 
there was a lot of traffic noise from the street. 
I don’t know if the person I think was called Colin and who was recording the event was a 
reporter or a rep from TCAN.
I wasn’t able to stay till the end because I had a prior engagement to attend.



Reports & Correspondences:   DATE

Message from Andrew Brough to Mags Campbell of SCNP

Hi Mags,

Tollcross Community Council are seeking clarification on the process and policy regarding a recent 
submission to Parks and Greenspaces has been made by ‘Greening our Street’ who have secured 
permission and funding for use of part of the Meadows for an ‘orchard and raised bed allotment’.

Tollcross Community Council would like the South Central Neighbourhood Partnership/Parks and 
Greenspaces to clarify the procedure for granting such use and explain how a Parks and Greenspaces 
Officer may grant use of land in an Edinburgh Park on a permanent basis, without public consultation.
The ‘Greening our Street’ group – an apparently unconstituted local organisation, whose remit according 
to their website is the greening of Lauriston St and Lauriston Gardens – has not consulted the public on 
this or canvassed opinions on using land in the Meadows for an ‘orchard and raised bed allotment’. Use 
of land for even temporary events such as for the Fringe, fun runs, etc. on the Meadows is customarily 
put out to consultation by the Council. 

As Friends of the Meadows and Bruntsfield Links are most vocal every year on the loss of amenity and 
damage to grass with even temporary events on the Meadows, it seems odd that they are supportive of 
the ‘Greening our Street,’ a project that effectively deprives the park users of space on a permanent 
basis.

Also of concern to us is the perceived conflict of interest between FOMBL and the ‘Greening our Street’ 
group: the current secretary of FOMBL is also a leading force behind ‘Greening our Street’, and has I 
believe previously used FoMBL to administer a grant as the group does not have its own bank account.
On 4 February 2017 ‘Greening our Street’ secured Council funding for their ‘orchard and raised bed 
allotment’ project, via South Central Decides, coming 8th out of 11 projects ranked on what the public 
would like to see Partnership grant money used for..

Several local residents who have seen an article about this project in the Spring 2017 FOMBL Newsletter
have been in touch with Tollcross Community Council and are not happy at the prospect of an ‘allotment’ 
just appearing overnight with no consultation.

Local Community Councils and local residents alike need to be informed of and involved in the decision-
making process regarding the use of any space in parks across Edinburgh.

It is ironic that a group calling itself ‘Greening our Street’ (note the singular ‘Street’) has extended its 
sights from greening the built environment into parts of the Meadows, already verdant and in no need of 
further greening…

Many thanks,

Andrew Brough
Chair, Tollcross Community Council

andrewbroughtxcc@gmail.com
@TollcrossCC
tollcrosscc.org.uk

http://www.tollcrosscc.org.uk/
http://www.twitter.com/TollcrossCC
mailto:andrewbroughtxcc@gmail.com


Tollcross Community Council Councillors:  Fiona Allen, Richard Allen, Paul Beswick, Iain Black
Andrew Brough, Roger Colkett, Andrew Devenport, Katie McGhee, Chris McGregor, Liz Summerfield
Ann Wigglesworth.

Tollcross  Community  Council  Responsibilities: Richard  Allen  FCI,  Civic  Forum  via  FCI,  Paul  Beswick
Treasurer, Planning, Iain Black FoMBL, Licensing deputy, Old Town Development Trust , Andrew Brough
Chairperson,  Website,  Twitter,  SCNP,  Roger  Colkett  Licensing,  CCNP,  Civic  Forum,  Alcohol  Focus
Scotland  ,  Old  Town  Development  Trust,  Andrew  Devenport  SWNP,  Chris  McGregor  Health,  Liz
Summerfield  Secretary,  Media  Monitoring  and  Meadows  Festival Ann  Wigglesworth  South Central
Neighbourhood Partnership Safety Group.

Tollcross Councillors: Ward 9 Fountainbridge/Craiglockhart Andrew Burns (Lab) Gavin Corbett (Green)
David Key (SNP) Ward 10 Meadows/Morningside Paul Godzik (Lab) Sandy Howat (SNP) Mark Mcinnes
(Con) Melanie Main (Green) Ward 11 City Centre Karen Doren (Lab) Jonna Mowat (Con) Alasdair Rankin
(SNP).

Tollcross MSP’s: Edinburgh Central  Ruth Davidson (Con).  Lothian Regional List Jeremy Balfour (Con),
Miles Briggs (Con), Kezia Dugdale (Lab), Neil Findlay (Lab), Alison Johnstone (Green), Gordon Lindhurst
(Con), Andy Wightman (Green).

Tollcross MP’s:  Edinburgh East Tommy Sheppard (SNP) Edinburgh South West Joanna Cherry (SNP).

Abbreviations:  CCNP –  City  Centre  Neighbourhood  Partnership.  CCSNT  –  City  Centre  Safer
Neighbourhood Team. EACC – Edinburgh Association of Community Councils. FCI – Fountainbridge Canal
Initiative.  FCSB -   Fountainbridge Canalside Sounding Board.  FoMBL –  Friends of  the Meadows and
Bruntsfield Links.  FSG -   Fountainbridge Steering Group. OTDT –  Old Town Development Trust.  MP  –
Member of Parliament MSP – Member of the Scottish Parliament SCNP – South Central Neighbourhood
Partnership.  SCSNT -   South Central Safer Neighbourhood Team.   SWNP – South West Neighbourhood
Partnership.  SWSNT -   South West Safer Neighbourhood Team.   TCCA -   Tollcross Community Centre
Association.



Contact Tollcross Community Council via: 
Online: www.tollcrosscc.org.uk | Twitter: @TollcrossCC | email: sec@tollcrosscc.org.uk


